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A Change in Directors
Julia Leef ’14

A Tale of Two Directors: future director Professor Catherine Golden with current director Professor David Vella; Photo courtesy of Golden


As the semester comes to a close, the Honors Forum will acknowledge a shift in leadership as the current director, Professor David Vella, steps down to allow Professor Catherine Golden to begin her term. Each director spends four years with the Honors Forum until the new director is secured by peer nomination and appointed by the Dean of the Faculty in consultation with the Honors Council.


In his time as director, Vella has overseen many changes within the Honors Forum. In 2007, the year he started as director, administrators Anita Steigerwald and Tina Levith, who both helped initiate the Honors Forum, retired from the Academic Advising Office, separating the Honors Forum from that office. In addition, the Dean of the Faculty Muriel Poston asked the Honors Forum that year to take over the management for the Periclean, a SGA-chartered honor society founded in 1956 to recognize academic achievement and to stimulate intellectual and creative activity, according to the college’s website. At first there were difficulties settling Periclean students into the Honors Forum but, according to Vella, “now we’re fully incorporated so that the Honors Forum and 

Periclean society are merged together.” Next year, 2012, will be the first year that Periclean members come from entirely within the Honors Forum.


An ongoing wish of Vella’s has been for the college’s Honors Forum to reach out to honors programs at other colleges through conferences and other events. In 2008, the Honors Forum and the FYE co-sponsored a joint Science and Society conference with three other schools. “I was impressed by the level of the talks, especially by the Skidmore students,” Vella said. The Honors Forum also financially co-sponsored the Hudson River Math conference two weeks ago.


Vella believes [image: image1.jpg]


that the Honors Forum should continue to be a source for co-sponsoring events and speakers in departments across the college, and that it should be more widely known that financial help is available for that purpose. He approves of Golden as the next director, citing her long involvement with the forum. “I think the Honors Forum will be in great hands with Catherine Golden running it,” he said. “She’s already coming on board with new and interesting ideas for next year.”


Vella says that he has enjoyed his time in the Honors Forum, but that he is ready to move on. “It’s been an interesting and rewarding phase of my life here and now that it’s over I’ll be focusing more on things that I do within the [mathematics and science] department.” Vella will continue to teach his honors courses in the MCS department.


Now it is Golden’s turn to lead the Honors Forum, and she has a few ideas in mind. Having been on the Honors Forum council since Phil Boshoff was the director, Golden has been involved with the forum for many years. To her, the directing position is yet another way in which she has committed to the forum. “I felt it was a natural extension of the work that I had already been doing with the Honors Forum,” she said.


In addition to her many years on the council, Golden was also involved in the founding committee on the citizenship projects, now a requirement for every honors student. She also teaches Honors designated courses, such as EN-228H, “Victorian Illustrated Book”, and has done so from the start of the Honors Forum with its first director, Michael Arnush. “My first connection was teaching,” she said, “and I have always felt that the honors classes have been the highlight of my teaching career.”


Golden is looking to build a sense of community in the Honors Forum, which she feels has lessened over the years. She plans to have individual meetings with incoming honors students and coordinate a number of lunch or breakfast meetings targeted to first-year students but open to the entire forum. She will also eliminate the ever-growing HF-101 course (61 students last year), replacing it with more intimate events throughout the semester that will allow for closer interaction between students and Honors Forum faculty. This decision will undergo a test-run in the fall semester. 


Other potential changes to the honors curriculum will include expanding Honors courses to fulfill other requirements that are not as geared towards math and the sciences as much as the current ones are. The FYE course, ID-201A “Peer Mentoring  Seminar,” and Tillman Nechtman’s course HI 110, “The British Empire: An Introduction,” have been approved as Honors courses, and Golden hopes to include an IGR training course sometime in the future. “We say that the Honors Forum values achievement academically but also leadership,” she said.


Golden also seeks to emphasize to students the importance of the Honors Forum application process. “We really made clear to students the importance of writing an effective application,” she said, adding that students in the past have handed in poor applications that reflect badly upon themselves and upon the Honors Forum. She would also like to update the Honors Forum website, in order to make it easier to navigate and to foster a sense of community among Forum members.


“I’m really looking forward to getting to know more of the members,” she said. “The excitement is that I’m getting to meet students who are skilled in [various majors] that I wouldn’t normally meet [as an English professor].”


Golden is eagerly looking forward to the future and the new opportunities that her leadership will bring. “I’m known for my energy; that’s what people tell me,” she said.

Honors Forum Holds Annual Dinner

Sarah Minney ’13


The Honors Forum recently held its annual Member Dinner on Thursday, April 27, at 6pm in the Murray-Aikins Banquet Hall. Over 40 members of the Honors Forum were in attendance, as well as David Vella, current director of the forum, Catherine Golden, future director, and David Karp, associate dean of student affairs. 


While the dinner provided an opportunity for Honors Forum members to socialize with each other, it also allowed students who completed or are in the process of completing their required Citizenship Project to present. Projects included Ariel Fowler ’13’s “Furry Friends for Finals,” which brought dogs from the local Adirondack Save-A-Stray program to campus during finals week last semester, to Allie Kruse ’12’s “Songs for Japan: A Singer-Songwriter Showcase” concert which raised money to support disaster relief efforts in Japan. Not only did the presentations give recognition to these students, but they also provided other Honors Forum members with ideas for their own future projects.


The Citizenship Committee asked certain Honors Forum members to give longer powerpoint presentations on the projects that stood out amongst the others. These projects included “Growth and Sustainability in Mpolonjeni” by Johane Simelane ’13 and Melvis Langyintuo ’12, “ALS Awareness by Brittany Ulrich ’12, and “Time for Lyme @ Skidmore” by Sarah Minney ’13 and David Schlenker ’13. Simelane and Langyintuo, using a Davis Projects for Peace grant, went to Mpolonjeni to build a soccer field. They hoped to unite local villages and promote peace through soccer workshops. They also used an RCTF grant to hold a Christmas dinner at the Mpolonjeni Child Care Center in Swaziland for local children. The ALS Awareness project, whose presenter had a history of ALS in her family, included a workshop about ALS. Minney and Schlenker’s project was a multi-faceted campaign to spread awareness about Chronic Lyme disease, including a Falstaff’s dance, a poster campaign, and an educational speaker. 


Many conversations and new ideas about possibilities for next year’s Honors Forum were facilitated by this dinner, and with the continuing increase in enrollment, the Honors Forum is sure to improve next year. Please stop by the Honors Forum Academic Festival this Wednesday, May 4rd.
Letting the Underclassmen Shine

Ariel Levine ’12

When I started this process, I had high hopes for the project. I had spent much of my fall semester attempting to develop a project that I felt would truly bring something different to the Skidmore community. As an underclassman, particularly as a sophomore, I had felt lost at Skidmore; not part of the larger community. If anything, the Underclassmen Art Show’s aim was to get as many underclassmen as possible involved in the art community here at Skidmore. Nothing has boosted my confidence as an artist more than hearing others say how much they like my work. Sadly, most underclassmen don’t get a chance to experience this exposure. Just this year, the Schick Student Exhibition hardly featured any underclassmen. I truly doubt this was because they aren’t producing good work, but rather that the underclassmen themselves doubt their abilities to get into the show. I believed that by creating an art show of solely underclassmen work, this perceived seniority would become void. 

However, when it came down to submission time I became aware that perhaps this problem was not just fear of rejection. I originally received work from only two artists, less than the amount of underclassmen who had volunteered to juror and help hang the show. The jurors (Michelle Molokotos ’13, Lyndsay Stone ’14, and Rachel Aisenson ’13) and I decided to extend the deadline. Despite harder campaigning efforts that week, we received no new submissions. I was baffled. Many people had emailed me asking questions about the show and stating their interest to submit, but in the end none had. The following Monday, after hanging our few submissions, a friend suggested I go directly to a color class. Desperate to make the walls less sparse, I went. After I described the show, each underclassmen in the class submitted at least 2-3 pieces. I would have loved to go to more classes to get work, but the amount of work I received from that one class was enough to cover the walls. 

While my original hopes of utilizing my jurors to help decide what pieces would make it into the show were dashed, I feel that the show still stayed true to its intention: to get underclassmen involved in the art community. While I hope that those frequenting the Honors Forum Lounge these past weeks have enjoyed the artwork, this project has alerted me to the larger issues of apathy and lack of initiative among students. I tried to make the submission process as painless as possible, and yet I had to physically go to a class and have the professor tell students to submit to get enough art work to just cover the small walls of the lounge.  

Artists included in the show: Julia Tauben ’14, Ariel Strobel ’14, Kate Hyman ’14, Fraces Wertimer ’14, Siwei Song ’14, Em[image: image2.jpg]Honors Forum



ma Wilberg ’14, Katie Leigh Heiss ’13, Martha Snow ’14, Alex Bilodeau ’14, Diana Lawrence ’14, Lucas Abend ’13, Annaleah Westerhaug ’14, and Alissa Rakauskas ’13

Upcoming Events:

May 4: The 13th Annual Academic Festival will take place all day throughout the college. Visit one or more of the 55 sessions and 150 presentations. With 317 students participating, this event, organized by the members of the 2011 Academic Festival Planning Committee, promises to be one of the most successful festivals yet. Don’t miss it!
Newsletter Staff:

Editor-in-Chief: Julia Leef ’14
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Interested in contributing to the next edition of the Honors Forum newsletter?  E-mail jleef@skidmore.edu!


